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ATEE 2023 General Assembly 
Second meeting 
Online – Cisco Webex
9 October 2023, 7 pm CEST

AGENDA
1. Apologies and adoption of the agenda 

2. Adoption of the minutes of the last General Assembly
3. Presentation of the Annual Report by the President
4. Approval of the 2022 Annual Accounts and the 2023 Budget – report by the Treasurer
5. Presentation of the Annual Report by the EJTE Editors
6. Presentation of the Annual Report by the RDCs Coordinator

7. Matters arising 
8. Closure of the General Assembly
MINUTES
Attendees:

Michiel Heijnen

Erika Kopp

Leah Shagrir

T J O’Ceallaigh

Teresa O’Doherty

Agnieszka Szplit
Adrian Lyons

Anja Swennen

Virginia Capriotti

Tugce Temir

Ufuk Atas

Maria Carmen Galvan

Marta Kowalczuk-Waledziak 

Salomeia Satjene

Ronny Smet

Francesco Magni

Lorraine Harbison

1. Apologies and adoption of the agenda 

The first meeting of the 2023 ATEE General Assembly commenced at 7.02 p.m. CEST, and was chaired by the President of the Association, Michiel Heijnen.  
The President opened the General Assembly, welcomed the ATEE members, and expressed his support for the colleagues in Ukraine and Israel who might not be able to attend.
Apologies were sent by:

Manuela Heinz
Maria A. Flores
Davide Parmigiani, proxy to Michiel Heijnen

As per Art. 19 of the Statutes, unless otherwise stipulated in these Statutes, the second meeting of the General Assembly shall be validly constituted when at least two members are present or represented.
The President declared that the second meeting of the ATEE General Assembly could take place.  
No comments on the agenda were received.
Mariagrazia Tagliabue appointed to take minutes.
2. Adoption of the minutes of the last General Assembly
The President asked the members to read the minutes of the General Assembly held in June 2022 and the first meeting of the General Assembly held in June 2023.
The minutes of both meetings were adopted by attendees.

The President thanked Mariagrazia Tagliabue for minutes of both meetings.
3. Presentation of the Annual Report by the President
The President read the report of the activities carried out from June 2023 to September 2023 by the Administrative Council members:
· Statutory meetings: AC meeting and General Assembly;
· RDCs meetings;
· Editorial Board meeting at the Annual Conferences;

· Election of the new Co-editor for the EJTE;

· Two RDCs projects funded in 2022 and two RDCs projects funded in 2023;
· Annual conference in held  August 2023 in Budapest;
· Winter Conference to take place in Braga in October 2023;
· Spring Conference organised by the University of Bergamo in May 2024;
· Webinars held in the last year;
· ATEE Virtual Open Day;
· Workshops and other meetings held in Brussels with other international associations, such as EFEE, EFIL, etc;
· Participation in two Working Groups set up by the European Commission;
· List of supported projects available on the website;

· Other activities. 
4. Approval of the 2022 Annual Accounts and the 2023 Budget – report by the Treasurer
The President gave the floor to the Treasurer, Erika Kopp, for the presentation of the Financial Report to be approved by members.
The Treasurer explained that the Association is financed by three main sources of income:
· The royalties paid by Routledge for the European Journal of Teacher Education;

· Membership fees;

· Income generated by conferences.
The Treasurer underlined that the EJTE income is higher than in the previous years, and membership fees increased in the last year, thanks to the introduction of a lower membership fee for individual members from low income countries.  The difference for the conference fees for members and non-members also helped increase the finances.
The total income for the fiscal year 2022 amounted to 128,220 EUR.

The main costs for the Association are the secretariat staff costs and the editorial fees, followed by the costs for meetings attendance and other expenses. 

One member asked to clarify the item “staff costs” listed in the annual report.  

The Treasurer continued to explain that the editorial expenses were raised in 2023 to appreciate the work of the Editors and the excellent results for the EJTE.
The total costs for the fiscal year 2022 amounted to 120,592 EUR.

The balance sheet showed a positive result for the fiscal year 2022: 7,628 EUR.
The Treasurer reported that 97,885.12 EUR were deposited on the bank accounts as of 6 October 2023.
The President asked the ATEE members to approve the 2022 financial report: the majority approved the annual accounts.
The President asked the ATEE members the 2023 budget, and the majority of members approved.
The convened members discharged the members of the Administrative Council.  

A copy of the 2022 financial report and 2023 budget were made available to all members on the website of the Association prior to the first meeting of the General Assembly.

The President thanked the Treasurer for her report, and moved to the following item.

5. Presentation of the Annual Report by the EJTE Editors

The President gave the floor to Anja Swennen, Co-editor of the EJTE, who could not present the Editorial Report due to technical problems.
The Co-editor reported that some Editorial members ended their mandates in the Editorial Board, and four new members were elected in the Board, and that the process of renewing the Board would have to continue.
Mariagrazia Tagliabue to share the current Editors’ report with the convened members.
6. Presentation of the Annual Report by the RDCs Coordinator

The President gave the floor to the RDCs Coordinator, Ronny Smet, who explained the Annual report for the year 2022 finalised in January 2023.

The report included the activities of fourteen Research & Development Communities, and only two RDCs did not submit any report.
The Coordinator underlined that the 2023 Annual Conference in Budapest saw an increase in active members of the RDCs, appreciation of active core members and increased contact members of the RDCs mailing lists.  As usual, some RDCs are struggling whilst other RDCs are doing very well.
The main challenges faced in 2022 were lower participation at conferences than usual, difficulties in revitalising the RDCs after the pandemic, while positive aspects such as RDCs funding were appreciated.  Some RDCs continue to be involved in Erasmus projects to finance conference attendance and meetings.
In comparison with the 2019 Annual Conference, the RDCs reported more members and increased participation.
The Coordinator reported that the 2023 RDCs Annual Report is still in process, and would be ready by December 2023: the Chairs were asked to send their reports after the annual conference in Budapest.  They anticipated a positive feedback, an increased participation, and well-attended parallel sessions.
The RDCs elections would be needed soon to replace some Chairs who ended their mandates or those Chairs who did not seem to work very well in the last years. 
The list of RDCs Chairs would have to be refreshed soon.

The Coordinator asked the 2024 Spring Conference organisers to include one RDCs meeting in conference programme.
One member asked for more flexibility for eventual changes in the conference schedules, due to last minutes arrangements.
The President thanked Ronny Smet for his report.

7. Matters arising 
The following suggestions were made:
· It would be crucial to attract new members to join the ATEE activities, and one AC member should be in charge of recruiting young members;
· A new mission statement would be in place to broaden target groups such as early career scholars;
· Find ways to attract a younger public;
· A survey on the profile of teacher educators in Europe was sent out;
· The AC elected a new Co-editor before the end of mandate for Maria Assunção Flores, who was commended and thanked for her excellent work;
· The new editor was appointed: Manuela Heinz, Associate Professor at the University of Galway, for the term 2024-2026 starting in January 2024 after having ensured a good transition.  The Editorial Board members have already been informed, and the ATEE members would have to be informed via newsletter.  The selection of the new Editors was based on a list of set criteria, many submissions were received by very strong candidates, and open discussion and transparent procedures had been adopted: the AC members worked actively with the EJTE Editors in the selection process.

8. Closure of the General Assembly
After the discussion, the President closed the second meeting of the General Assembly at 8.15 pm CEST.

Read, signed and approved on 16th October 2023 by

Michiel Heijnen







Agnieszka Szplit

ATEE President 







ATEE Vice President
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